
WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY
FACULTY SENATE
Regular Meeting, 8 April 2014, 4:00 p.m.
Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S

SENATORS PRESENT: J. Baylor, S. Bennett, L. Brice, G. Cabedo-Timmons, J. Choi, A. Hyde, I. Lauer, M. Maskarinec, B. McCrary, J. Myers, K. Myers, B. Polley, J. Rabchuk, S. Rock, S. Romano, M. Siddiqi, A. Silberer, M. Singh
Ex-officio: Nancy Parsons, Associate Provost; Tej Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: M. Carncross, S. Cordes, G. Jorgensen, R. Thurman, T. Westerhold

GUESTS: Dale Adkins, Michele Aurand, Amy Burke, Rachel Chaves, Dennis DeVolder, Ray Diez, Bradley Dilger, Rich Filipink, Rick Hardy, Jessica Harriger, Molly Homer, Carmen Keist, Angela Lynn, Jim McQuillan, Mary Mhango, Nathan Miczo, Russ Morgan, Kathy Neumann, Lorette Oden, Tom Sadler, Diane Sandage, Sebastian Szyjka, Jennifer Tibbetts, Heriberto Urby, Bhavneet Walia, Oswald Warner, Brian Wehde, Bridget Welch, Ron Williams, Charles Wright, Dan Yoder

I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 25 March 2013

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements

A. Approvals from the Provost

1. Requests for New Courses

a. EM 470, Comparative Emergency Management Systems, 3 s.h.
b. EM 499, Independent Study in Emergency Management, 1-4 s.h., repeatable to 4 s.h.

2. Request for New Minor

a. Contemporary United States Studies

3. Request for Change of Major

a. Health Services Management

4. Requests for WID Designation

	a.	FCS 277, Historical Costume – Twentieth Century, 3 s.h.
	b.	HM 453, Lodging Systems Management, 3 s.h.
	c.	NUTR 408, Community Nutrition, 3 s.h.

5. Request for Inclusion in General Education

a. FIN 101, Financial Health, 2 s.h.

B. Provost’s Report – None 

C. Student Government Association (SGA) Report 
(Brian Wehde, SGA Representative to Faculty Senate)
Recent SGA elections resulted in David Dunn being elected President for next year. Vice President will be Melanie Huettman, and Michael Quigley, formerly speaker of the Senate, was elected to represent SGA on the Board of Trustees.

D. Other Announcements 

1. Building Connections Mentoring Program
(Andy Borst, Director, Office of Admissions)

Dr. Borst announced that he is looking for volunteers from faculty senators and the faculty at-large to assist with the Building Connections student success initiative. The program needs 250 volunteers; only 104 individuals have volunteered so far, and only 20 of those are faculty members. Dr. Borst would like to see more faculty participation.

Dr. Borst related that one challenging aspect of the initiative is getting students to meet with their Building Connections mentors. He related that since today’s students do not check their email on a regular basis, this year the program will utilize Be Connected, a system built by the Center for Innovation in Teaching and Research (CITR) and similar to their attendance program. The system will include the class schedule for each mentee and will offer a way for mentors to reach students via text. 

Dr. Borst stressed that Building Connections is only intended to help students transition to college during their first six weeks. Training for mentors is offered for three days at the beginning of fall semester. Individuals interested in becoming a mentor may send an email to BuildingConnections@wiu.edu.

Senator Rabchuk asked if a survey or other kind of evaluation of the effectiveness of the program was conducted at the end of last year. Dr. Borst responded that Building Connections was established to influence retention; last year, there was a ten percent difference in retention between those students who met with Building Connections mentors and those that did not. He explained that there is some selection bias in that number, so it is able to be stratified and related to institutional help; there are measurable differences between receptivity of institutional help, especially for students who are least likely to reach out for that type of help. Senator Rabchuk asked if mentors had been asked for their feedback following the experience. Dr. Borst responded that a survey was sent to mentors but he has not yet received the results.

2. One petition was received from faculty in the College of Fine Arts and Communication for the remaining one-year vacancy on the Faculty Senate for fall 2014. Rachel Chaves, Theatre and Dance, will fill that slot. 

Two petitions were received from faculty in the College of Business and Technology for the remaining one-year term for that college. An election in that college resulted in Dennis DeVolder, Computer Sciences, being chosen to fill that slot.

3. Election of Officers

Faculty members who will take their seats on Senate in fall 2014 were invited to sit at the table during the election. These included Amy Burke, Rachel Chaves, Dennis DeVolder, Carman Keist, Tom Sadler, and Sebastian Szyjka. Newly elected senator Jeff Brown was absent. Outgoing Senators Lauer, Maskarinec, McCrary, Myers, Rabchuk, and Rock left the table to temporarily take seats in the guest area. Outgoing Senator Thurman was absent. Chairperson Rock asked Parliamentarian Kaul to run the election.

a) Chair

Motion: To nominate Mandeep Singh (Polley)
Motion: To nominate Lee Brice (Choi)
Motion: To nominate Dennis DeVolder (Siddiqi)

Senator Brice and Dr. DeVolder declined their nominations. Senator Singh was elected Chair for 2014-2015.

b) Vice Chair

Motion: To nominate Bill Polley (Singh)

There were no further nominations. Senator Polley was elected Vice Chair.

c) Secretary

Motion: To nominate Lee Brice (Singh)

There were no further nominations. Senator Brice was elected Senate Secretary.

4. Senate Nominating Committee Representatives

a) College of Arts and Sciences

Motion: To nominate Jongnam Choi (Choi)

b) College of Business and Technology

Motion: To nominate Dennis DeVolder (DeVolder)

c) College of Education and Human Services

Motion: To nominate Jill Myers (Myers)

d) College of Fine Arts and Communication

Motion: To nominate Amanda Silberer (Silberer)

e) Senate Nominating Committee Chair

Motion: To nominate Dennis DeVolder (Siddiqi)

There were no further nominations, and the slate of candidates was declared elected.

III. Reports of Committees and Councils

A. Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards
(Jessica Harriger, Chair)

1. Consideration of CAGAS Officer Election Timing

At the suggestion of a faculty member to the Senate Executive Committee, CAGAS considered changing the timing of its election of officers from December to April. CAGAS nominates faculty for chair and vice chair earlier than most other Senate councils, which means that new members elected to Senate councils in April cannot participate in the process. CAGAS voted 1 yes – 4 no – 2 abstentions to continue the current practice of December elections.

SENATOR MASKARINEC OBJECTED TO THE REPORT

Senator Maskarinec explained that he does not think the timing of the election is appropriate, he does not accept CAGAS’s argument, and he thinks that Faculty Senate should discuss the report.

Motion: To restore consideration of the CAGAS report to the agenda (Brice/Siddiqi)

MOTION TO RESTORE APPROVED 15 YES – 0 NO – 1 AB

Senator Maskarinec pointed out that the argument from CAGAS against moving their elections is mainly based upon release time and the year-long commitment for the CAGAS chair. He explained that the year-long commitment does not begin until the start of fall semester; the previous council chair continues through the summer, so that if elections were moved to April the newly-elected chair would have four months before taking office. Senator Maskarinec noted that while the argument that chairs need notice to prepare for faculty release time is partially true, similar release time is associated with other councils and for the Senate chair, who is not elected until April. He noted that oftentimes department chairs have to adjust faculty schedules when things such as this occur, and he does not think that is a strong argument against moving the CAGAS election. 

Senator Maskarinec pointed out that if the CAGAS election were moved until after Senate appointments in the spring, then new CAGAS members would have the opportunity of running for the chair position or weighing in on who is chosen for the year. He pointed out that, while he understands why CAGAS would not want someone elected as chair who does not understand the process or to have new members voting for individuals they do not know, this year, for example, some faculty are being nominated to CAGAS who have a great amount of experience with Senate councils and who should have had the opportunity to vote on next year’s CAGAS chair. Senator Maskarinec concluded that he would like to see the CAGAS elections moved to April so that newly-elected members can put their names in the hat and vote for who is going to be chair.

Dr. Harriger stated that current CAGAS members were asked if they would have wanted to vote for the CAGAS chair prior to coming to CAGAS meetings; they responded that they would not. Dr. Harriger added that she appreciated having one full semester to observe what it meant to be CAGAS chair before taking over the responsibility.

Parliamentarian Kaul asked if the current CAGAS bylaws specify that chairs must have prior experience; Dr. Harriger responded that they do not. Parliamentarian Kaul suggested that if there is a strong sense that the CAGAS chair needs to have prior experience, the bylaws could be revised to specify one year of experience as chair or prior service on CAGAS before running for CAGAS chair. He noted that sometimes faculty are elected to CAGAS who have previously served on the council and could come back as CAGAS chair.

Motion: That CAGAS move its officer election timing to April after new members have been duly elected by the Faculty Senate (Maskarinec/Brice)

Senator Lauer pointed out that though Senator Singh’s chairperson must adjust faculty schedules after being notified of the results of the Senate election, it is not necessarily a good thing, and adding to that by also changing the date of CAGAS elections would be wrong. He pointed out that CAGAS is peculiar in that it rewards consistency since the council deliberations might extend beyond one academic year into the next, and current members if elected to officer positions might be better able to carry through with those agenda items. 

Senator Polley stated that he has served as CAGAS chair, but if he was reappointed to CAGAS sometime in the future he would not want to be elected chair his first year. He would prefer to ease into CAGAS again and gauge where the council is in its deliberations before becoming chair. Senator Polley believes that incoming chairs do benefit from observing the process for a semester, whether the incoming chair is a new member or has served on CAGAS for a couple of years. He noted that many times the person elected as chair is in his or her third year of a three-year term. Senator Polley concluded that although this process is different than that of other Senate councils, it works for CAGAS, and he would be comfortable with this process if he was to go back on that council.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Senator Kat Myers expressed her agreement, adding that waiting a semester before trying to chair CAGAS would seem to be a positive move rather than being elected to chair CAGAS immediately after being appointed to it. Senator Maskarinec agreed that this is a valid argument but stated that it raises the question why CAGAS is different than CGE or CCPI, two very active Senate councils that do not feel that they have to hold their elections in December. Senator Polley responded that CAGAS is the only Senate council that meets every week and three times during the summer months; CCPI and CGE meet every two weeks and do not meet during the summer. Senator Polley added that CAGAS’s work with student appeals heightens its need for consistency. He believes that even an individual who has previously served on CAGAS would need to see how the council is currently operating before coming back as chair.

Dr. Harriger noted that some CAGAS policy discussions span a long period of time. She related that she worked on the appeals policy when she was chair-elect of CAGAS, and she is now working with the new chair-elect to finalize it. She believes that process is helpful for purposes of consistency and because CAGAS deals with so many policy issues. She added that the voting period was debated by the council, but four members strongly voted against changing it.

Parliamentarian Kaul noted that from a PAA point of view, all Senate councils are treated the same, but he would like to suggest to the Provost that CAGAS is much busier than other Senate councils and should be accorded some sort of bonus points. He pointed out that CAGAS meets every week for 16 weeks, and some consideration should be given to the amount of time members, and particularly the chair, give to that council. 

Senator Rabchuk pointed out that there are really two issues: who can run for CAGAS chair, and who can vote for CAGAS chair. He asked if it could be stated in the bylaws that those who run for CAGAS chair should have prior experience. He does believe it is appropriate for incoming members to be able to vote for the next year’s chair and officers. 

Dr. DeVolder stated that he has no issue with new members running for CAGAS office because someone who has never served would be foolhardy to submit his or her name for CAGAS chair. He takes issue, however, with individuals who are not going to be members for the next year voting for officers for that year.

Senator Polley reiterated that he found the spring semester when the incoming and outgoing chair work together to be very useful, both after his election as incoming chair and when he served as the outgoing chair. He explained that it is almost like having a chair-elect for the spring semester. He likes the idea of having a length of time longer than just from April until the beginning of fall semester to allow a new chair to get acclimated to the office or for someone who has chaired before to get re-acclimated. Senator Polley does, however, like the idea of next year’s CAGAS members being able to vote for chair, and thinks if there were some way to facilitate selecting those members earlier it would be beneficial.

Senator Singh related that the statement from Senator Lauer regarding reducing the number of unpleasant surprises for department chairs resonated with him. He believes that anything Faculty Senate could do to remedy or minimize those types of surprises to chairs would be a step in the right direction. Senator Singh concurs that CAGAS should reevaluate its bylaws to specify a certain amount of experience prior to candidacy for chair, which may alleviate some of his colleagues’ concerns.

Dr. Harriger related that part of what makes the timing of CAGAS elections so nice is that it allows the incoming chair time to understand the agenda for the next year and to rearrange his or her life since part of the incoming chair’s next summer will have to be given up for chairperson duties. She said that incoming chairs should know what policy issues are under discussion and how much time they will have to block out for CAGAS duties because they need to prepare for the workload.

Dr. Filipink, who formerly chaired CAGAS, agreed that it was better to have time to prepare to be chair and, later, to help the chair who would follow him to understand the policy issues and student appeals with which CAGAS deals. He does not see a real problem regarding when CAGAS votes for officers. He stated that if it is a problem that new members cannot vote for the next year’s chair, the new members should be appointed earlier rather than have Faculty Senate impose on CAGAS a different election schedule. 

Senator Rabchuk stated that CAGAS might consider including in its bylaws a second position, such as a president-elect, who could be chosen as the same time as the election for chair. He noted, however, that this would still exclude voting by members coming on the following year. 

Having served on the Senate Nominating Committee for three years, Senator Lauer does not think the nominating process could realistically be held earlier. He stated that if the nominating committee were to select members only for CAGAS and not the other committees and councils, they would not be making informed decisions since the nominating process takes into account individual statements and experience that are related on the spring interest survey. He observed the only solution would seem to be to run the interest survey in the fall, which would also not seem to be optimal, especially when the consideration is only for the two or three people who are affected by not participating in CAGAS elections.

SENATOR RABCHUK CALLED THE QUESTION

MOTION TO END DEBATE APPROVED 18 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB

MOTION TO CHANGE THE TIMING OF CAGAS ELECTIONS DEFEATED 
1 YES – 13 NO – 4 AB 

2. Advanced Placement Credit Limits 

CAGAS approved by a vote of 4 yes – 1 no – 1 abstention a recommendation from the Centennial Honors College that Advanced Placement (AP) credit be exempted from the current 30-hour limit on external testing. Dr. Harriger informed senators that this year CAGAS saw its first appeal from a student who had earned more than 30 hours of AP credit. According to the report from the Honors College, in 2012 six freshmen came to WIU with more than 15 hours of AP credit and only one student had over 30 hours; the 2013 freshman class saw 18 students arriving with over 15 hours of AP credit earned and three with more than 30 hours. (One arrived with exactly 30 AP hours, a second had 32, and the last had earned 48 hours of AP credit.) The Honors College believes that the current policy “imposes a significant hardship on our brightest students” and notes that most other Illinois universities do not directly restrict the number of AP hours that can be counted; only the University of Illinois-Springfield and Southern Illinois University-Carbondale restrict the hours to 30.

Senator Singh asked what arguments were presented at CAGAS to oppose raising the limit. Dr. Harriger responded that concerns centered on the quality of the AP instruction since AP courses are taught by high school teachers who do not have to have a graduate degree in their subject matter. She noted, however, that AP curriculum is developed, and often graded, by college faculty. Senator Maskarinec commended CAGAS on their decision and expressed his agreement with it.

NO OBJECTIONS

B. Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction (CCPI)
(Bridget Welch, Chair)

1. Curricular Requests from the Department of Art 

a) Request for New Course

(1) ARTH 488, Premodern Visual Culture, 3 s.h.

NEW COURSE APPROVED

b) Requests for Changes of Options

(1) B.A. in Art (Graphic Design Option)
(2) B.F.A. in Art (Graphic Design Option)

Senator Rabchuk asked for an explanation of the difference between the B.A. and the B.F.A. options in Graphic Design. Department of Art Chairperson Charles Wright explained that the B.F.A. is a professional preparation degree for those students who want to go on to graduate schools or become professional artists; approximately 75 percent of the classes in this degree are art or art-related. Dr. Wright explained that the B.A. takes more of a liberal arts approach to art. It allows more flexibility and is attractive to those students who might want to study marketing or advertising. 

CHANGES OF OPTIONS APPROVED

2. Curricular Requests from the Centennial Honors College

a) Requests for Changes in Concentrations

(1) Renewable Energy and Biofuel Technology
(2) Renewable Energy and Wind Technology
(3) Renewable Energy Policy, Planning, and Management

CHANGES IN CONCENTRATIONS APPROVED

3. Curricular Requests from the Department of Health Sciences

a) Request for Change of Major

(1) Emergency Management

CHANGE OF MAJOR APPROVED

4. Curricular Requests from the Department of Dietetics, Fashion Merchandising, and Hospitality

a) Request for Change of Major

(1) Family and Consumer Sciences

CHANGE OF MAJOR APPROVED

5. Curricular Requests from the Department of Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration

a) Request for New Course

(1) RPTA 112, Recreation for Life, 2 s.h.

Chairperson Rock noted that the third course objective specifies that students will “participate in several recreational activities.” He expected to see mention of Kinesiology courses that are already in the Gen Ed curriculum in the Relationship to Courses in Other Departments section of the form and asked to what extent CCPI discussed this potential overlap. Dr. Welch responded that CCPI did not address this issue. Chairperson Rock stated that normally he would like to see a letter of support or objection from Kinesiology. Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration Chair Dan Yoder asserted that he did talk to the Chair of Kinesiology who had no problem with the course. He explained that the types of activities students will engage in during RPTA 112 are those that will take place at Horn Field Campus or the frisbee golf course so are not really “sports” by nature. Chairperson Rock said he would like to see approval of the course from Kinesiology in writing and suggested that Faculty Senate could approve RPTA 112 pending the emailed letter of support. There were no further questions and no objection to this proposed action.

NEW COURSE APPROVED PENDING LETTER OF SUPPORT FROM KINESIOLOGY

b) Request for Change of Major

(1) Recreation, Park and Tourism Administration

CHANGE OF MAJOR APPROVED

C. Council on General Education (CGE)
(Diane Sandage, Chair)

1. Requests for Inclusion in General Education

a) RPTA 112, Recreation for Life, 2 s.h.

Chairperson Rock asked if CGE normally asks the same types of questions regarding overlap of potential Gen Ed courses. Dr. Sandage replied that these discussions sometimes come up but not always. Questions of overlap were raised when RPTA 112 came before the Council, and Dr. Yoder informed them that he had the support of the Chair of Kinesiology. She stated that it appeared to CGE that the types of activities engaged in for this course would be very different than those for Kinesiology Gen Ed courses. Dr. Yoder asserted that RPTA will look closely at the types of activity courses offered by Kinesiology, such as badminton, and will be cognizant of those in order to avoid any duplication. 

Chairperson Rock asked if the instructor for RPTA 112 will give students a selection of activities from which to choose. Dr. Yoder explained that the activities are based upon different areas of recreation with a week or two devoted to outdoor recreation, for example; the instructor will assign students a different activity that they need to participate in each week. He added that the instructor, rather than the student, decides upon the activities.

Dr. Sandage stated that, unlike Kinesiology Gen Ed courses, students in RPTA 112 will be asked to reflect on and write about particular activities and how they tie in with human well-being. Dr. Yoder agreed that in this sense RPTA 112 will take a broader look at particular recreational activities. He stressed that the intention is not to teach skills necessary for these activities but to see how they might be included into a student’s lifestyle.

Senator Brice asked if the College of Education and Human Services, which includes both RPTA and Kinesiology, considered the issue of possible overlap with existing Kinesiology Gen Ed courses; Education and Human Services Associate Dean Dale Adkins responded that they did.

RPTA 112 APPROVED FOR GEN ED

b) CS 114, Introduction to Computer Science, 3 s.h.

Senator Rabchuk stated that this course fits perfects into the Mathematics/Natural Science category but pointed out that learning outcome C. is understood to apply to courses which have a laboratory, and if a course does not have a laboratory there should not need to be an attempt to imagine a way in which this outcome would apply. Senator Singh commended the School of Computer Sciences and its curriculum process on bringing this course forward for General Education consideration. He noted that the United Kingdom named 2014 as the Year of the Code, and believes that the United States should not lag behind in regard to computer languages. Dr. Sandage added that CGE discussed the importance of WIU students staying up to date in this area. Parliamentarian Kaul also commended Computer Sciences and CGE on bringing this course forward. He related that many years ago there was an effort to submit this course for General Education consideration, but it was not the right time; now it is possible to think that computer science does have a place in the Gen Ed as far as WIU is concerned.

CS 114 APPROVED FOR GEN ED

D. Council for International Education (CIE)
(Bhavneet Walia, Chair)

1. Request for Discipline-Specific Global Issues Designation

a) CSTM 440, Green and Sustainable Construction, 3 s.h.
b) SOC 440, Global Society, 3 s.h.

DSGI COURSES APPROVED

E. Senate Nominating Committee
(Martin Maskarinec, Chair)

1. Annual Report 

There were 77 fall 2014 vacancies for the Senate Nominating Committee to fill at its March 31, 2014 meeting; 70 have been filled so far. This year, 160 responses (80 females and 80 males) were received to the online survey. Of the nominations made by the Senate Nominating Committee to date, 40 are female and 30 are male. Of the 13 Unit B faculty who expressed their service preferences on the survey, 8 were nominated by SNC to councils and committees. 
		
SENATE COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES:

Council on Admission, Graduation and Academic Standards
Mark Cole, Kinesiology				replacing 	Katrina Daytner		17	E&HS
Martin Maskarinec, Computer Sciences		replacing	Dennis DeVolder	16	B&T
Steve Rock, Economics & Decision Sci.	 	replacing	Jessica Harriger		17	B&T

Council on Campus Planning and Usage
Stacy Betz, Communication Sci. & Disorders	replacing	Brett Eberhardt		17	FA&C
Julie Lawless, Geography			replacing	Jeff Laurent		17	At-large

Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction
Heather Zosel, Music				replacing	Judi Dallinger		16	FA&C
Kat Myers, Art			 		replacing	Jeff Brown		17	FA&C
Jessica Harriger, Economics & Decision Sci.	replacing	Bridget Welch		17	At-large	

Council on General Education
Jeannie Woods, Theatre & Dance		replacing	Keith Holz		17	Humanities (Fine Arts)
P.K. Babu, Physics				replacing	Irina Andreeva		17	Math/Natural Sci.
VACANT					replacing	Cheryl Bailey		17	Basic Skills (Public Speaking)
Darcy Plymire, Kinesiology	replacing	Dean Zoerink	17	Human Well-Being

Council for Instructional Technology
Fuyuan Liang, Geography			replacing	Virginia Diehl		17	A&S
George Mangalaraj, Computer Sciences		replacing	Cynthia Struthers	17	B&T
Abha Singh, Curriculum & Instruction		replacing	Sharon Stevens		17	E&HS
Chris Carpenter, Communication		replacing	Richard Cangro		17	FA&C
VACANT					replacing	John Stierman		17	Library

Council on Intercollegiate Athletics	
Tammi Bories, Kinesiology			replacing	Christopher Kovacs	17	E&HS

Council for International Education
Chandra Amaravadi, Computer Sciences		replacing	Samit Chakravorti	17	B&T
VACANT				 	replacing	Linda Zellmer		17	Library
Yong Tang, English & Journalism		replacing	Davison Bideshi 	17	A&S

Summer School Committee
Julie Dalmasso, Comm. Sci. & Disorders	replacing	Susan Czechowski	17	FA&C
Kristy Wasmundt, Computer Sciences		replacing	Richard LaFlam		17	B&T
Stacey Macchi, Communication			replacing	Amy Burke		16	FA&C

Writing Instruction in the Disciplines
Mei Wen, Health Sciences			replacing	Michael Lukkarinen	17	E&HS
Samit Chakravorti, Management & Marketing 	replacing	Joel Gruver		17	B&T
Tawnya Adkins-Covert, Sociology & Anth	replacing	Bradley Dilger		16	A&S

UNIVERSITY COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES:

Bachelor of General Studies Advisory Board
Mohammad Siddiqi, English & Journalism	replacing	Elgin Mannion		16	A&S
Janice Gates, Management & Marketing		replacing	Janice Gates		16	B&T
Andrea Hanna, Curriculum & Instruction	replacing	Darlos Mummert	16	E&HS
VACANT					replacing	Kathryn Pohlpeter 	16	FA&C

Bureau of Cultural Affairs
Brian Clark, Library				replacing	Brian Clark		17	At-large	
Sarah Haynes, Philosophy & Religious Studies	replacing	Jo-Ann Morgan		17	At-large

Center for Innovation in Teaching and Research Advisory Committee
Mandeep Singh, Management & Marketing	replacing	Richard LaFlam		17	B&T
Gary Daytner, Educ. & Interdisc. Studies	replacing	Abha Singh		17	E&HS
Linda Zellmer, Library				replacing	Jeff Hancks		17	Library

Distinguished Faculty Lecturer Selection Committee
JenqKuen Huang, Chemistry			replacing	Lori Baker-Sperry	17	A&S
VACANT					replacing	Seung Won Yoon	17	E&HS

Diversity Council
Alisha White, English & Journalism		replacing	Aimee Shouse		17	At-large
Andrea Hyde, Educ. & Interdisc. Studies	replacing	Andrea Hyde		17	At-large

FYE Classes (Committee on) 
Patrick McGinty, Sociology & Anthropology	replacing	Casey LaFrance		17	A&S
Joyce Runquist, Engineering Technology	replacing	Mark Hoge		17	B&T
Douglas LaFountain, Mathematics		replacing	Joseph Fosu		17	At-large

Honorary Degrees (Committee on)
Bonnie Sonnek, English & Journalism		replacing	Steven Dworkin		17	At-large
Greg Baldi, Political Science			replacing	Christine Iwanicki	17	At-large

Honors Council
Mark Boley, Physics				replacing	Virginia Jelatis		17	A&S
Hongbok Lee, Accounting & Finance		replacing	Anna Valeva		17	B&T
Fetene Gebrewold, Health Sciences		replacing	Todd Lough		17	E&HS
Richard Hughey, Music				replacing	Keith Holz		17	FA&C

Intellectual Property Oversight Committee
Shaozhong Zhang, Chemistry			replacing	Jim Rabchuk		17	At-large
Feridun Tasdan, Mathematics			replacing	Kim Hartweg		17	At-large

Interdisciplinary Studies Degree Program Advisory Committee
Febe Pamonag, History				replacing	Bridget Welch		17	At-large

Internet Technology Advisory Committee
Yeongkwun Kim, Computer Sciences		replacing	Rafael Obregon		17	B&T
Linda Zellmer, Library				replacing	John Stierman		17	Library

Judicial Board
Shazia Rahman, English & Journalism 		replacing	Lea Monahan		17	At-large
Justin Ehrlich, Computer Sciences		replacing	Katherine Perone	17	At-large

Parking Appeals Committee
Chris Adamski-Mietus, Sociology & Anth	replacing	Don Powers		17	At-large

Provost’s Advisory Council
Roberto Mazza, History				replacing	John Hitchcock		16	At-large

Radiation Safety Committee
Don Powers, Curriculum & Instruction		replacing	Mark Boley		17	At-large

Student Laureate Selection Committee
Katherine Perone, Social Work			replacing	Jennifer Plos		17	E&HS
Saisudha Mallur, Physics			replacing	Lia Petracovici		17	A&S

Talent Grants and Tuition Waivers (Council on) – Macomb Campus
Amy Ekanayake, Mathematics			replacing	Kevin Nichols		17	At-large

Talent Grants and Tuition Waivers (Council on) – Quad Cities
Tammy Werner, Sociology & Anthropology	replacing	Christine Anderson	17	WIUQC

Technology Security Committee
Jin Jin, Chemistry				replacing	Clifton Ealy		16	A&S
Debra Allwardt, Social Work			replacing	Jeanne Clerc		16	E&HS

Traffic and Parking Committee
Rafael Obregon, Engineering Technology	replacing	Chris Adamski-Mietus	17	At-large

University Benefits Committee
Bharathi Madegowda, Nursing			replacing	Martin Maskarinec	17	At-large

University Technology Advisory Group
Debbie Lee, Curriculum & Instruction		replacing	Everett Hamner		17	WIUQC
VACANT					replacing	Jeff Matlak		17	Library
Lia Petrocovici, Mathematics			replacing	Brian Bellott		17	A&S
Jacob Thurman, Computer Sciences		replacing	George Mangalaraj	17	B&T
Lora Wolff, Educational Leadership		replacing	Katharine Pawelko	17	E&HS
Laura Brown, Music				replacing	Bree McEwan		17	FA&C

Web Accessibility Committee
Anna Valeva, Economics & Decision Sciences	replacing	YeongKwun Kim	17	B&T
VACANT					replacing	Terry Rathje		17	FA&C

Western Courier/Western Illinois Magazine Publications Board
Holly Stovall, Women’s Studies			replacing	Binto George		17	At-large

SGA COUNCILS:

Council on Student Activities Funds
Bhavneet Walia, Economics & Decision Sci.	replacing	Janice Gates		17	At-large

Senator Maskarinec announced one change to the report: Dr. Walia declined the nomination to the Council on Student Activities Funds, and Jessica Harriger has accepted the nomination in her place. There were no further nominations from the floor, and the slate of candidates was declared elected.

F. Writing Instruction in the Disciplines (WID) Committee
(Bradley Dilger, Chair)

1. Proposal to Revise WID Guidelines and Form

Chairperson Rock informed senators that the proposal has come to the Executive Committee twice, but one member continues to have some concerns. Senator Rabchuk said he understands the WID Committee is dissatisfied with their current guidelines because they provide too generic of a description of a WID course and do not sufficiently address what it should accomplish for the University. He added, though, that while he understands the motivation for the proposed changes, he has continued concerns about what needs to be done to bring about a change in the culture of how WID courses are taught. Senator Rabchuk believes that it may be sufficient at this time to change the bylaws without necessarily requiring all departments to undergo a review of all WID curricula with the implication of some kind of penalty. He would also recommend required professional development so that those teaching WID courses can learn about what a WID course should be and receive training in how that can be accomplished within their disciplines. 

Dr. Dilger stated that while he agrees with much that was said by Senator Rabchuk, he is worried that, without some sort of requirement, change will not happen, and he thinks that WID Committee members and the office of the Provost share this belief. He believes that those that need to make changes to their WID instruction should be encouraged to do so in order to serve their students better, and the Committee thinks that having a fixed requirement that every WID instructor speaks to is the best mechanism to encourage them to make the desired changes in their courses. Dr. Dilger added that faculty training will be included, and the implementation plan that is on the table for consideration speaks to this. He pointed out that the WID Committee has conducted workshops this semester and has another scheduled for the near future, so he thinks that both methods are necessary.

Chairperson Rock observed that there is the impression that the current WID rules and regulations are not working properly. He asked if Dr. Dilger could, without naming specific departments, provide examples of areas where WID courses are not being used appropriately at the moment. Dr. Dilger responded that most WID courses are working great; students are learning to write in ways that are very important to their disciplines and that will achieve results for them when they go into the workplace or graduate schools. He believes that problems mainly occur with courses that were designed long ago where the requirements have not been updated and in which perhaps new fields have emerged which are putting pressures on those disciplines. 

Dr. Dilger observed that a very positive change occurred this year in the Department of Dietetics, Fashion Merchandising, and Hospitality. He related that the department had one WID course serving three different options, which sort of worked for everybody but did not help anybody in the ways that it should. The department decided to change their WID requirement to three courses, one for each option, which enabled each course to be very specific.

Dr. Dilger stated that there are many programs which have added one WID course or one WID requirement that does not sufficiently address what it should. He believes that creating a requirement that indicates the goals and outcomes the WID Committee would like to see will help departments and WID instructors realize what the Committee wants: to help students to write according to the genres and rhetoric of their disciplines. He believes that such a requirement will provide a lot of structure while still keeping the process flexible.

Senator Romano asked Dr. Dilger about the first point of the Philosophy Guiding Revision to the WID Guidelines and Form, which states that “Our peer institution research suggests that care was taken in the conceptualization of WID at Western; however, the way WID has been put into practice via the WID guidelines needs to be aligned with its mission.” She asked what type of peer institution research was conducted and what it showed that helped the Committee come to this conclusion. Dr. Dilger responded that this was the work of the ad hoc committee, so he would have to consult them to respond. He does know that Western’s WID requirement is much more flexible than that at many peer institutions; WIU offers about ten different ways to satisfy the requirement. He stated that, in comparison with peer groups, WIU shows much greater diversity of ways to satisfy the WID requirement, which makes the job of the WID review committee more difficult because not only do they have to assess different disciplines but also the many different ways that those disciplines are satisfying the several different requirements. 

Senator Romano asked what the Committee’s suggestion is to take better care of WID courses. Dr. Dilger responded that the first three paragraphs under the Expectations for WID Courses section are the key, and the questions under WID Proposal Guidelines also provide more direction. He noted that the third paragraph in the Expectations section speaks to the structure of the courses.

Senator Rabchuk remarked that it seems the WID Committee would like to see school-type writing, such as term papers that do not requirement anything specific about the discipline, eliminated from WID courses; such papers might discuss the discipline but do not follow the forms that the discipline requires. He believes the WID Committee’s goal for these expectations is to help courses focus more on developing forms appropriate to their disciplines rather than carrying out writing in the content. Dr. Dilger stated that there are viable forms which work to demonstrate knowledge and do good things in good contexts, but there are too many places where research papers substitute for disciplinary forms. He stated that when the forms are the only thing that is being taught, that is a problem, because it can be such a generic form that cannot reach all of the specific rhetorics, writing processes, and knowledge that is required for disciplinary writing. 

Senator Jill Myers likes the WID proposal, particularly the idea that WID courses be introduced at the beginning of students’ programs in lower-level courses rather than at the end in 400-level classes. She asked if the Committee has discussed how this can be integrated because the University is moving more toward large numbers of students in lower-level classes, which set up the higher classes, and she is unsure how this change can be carried out. Dr. Dilger responded that it is not a WID requirement that WID courses be included at the beginning of students’ programs; it is just a recommendation. He added that the Committee recognizes that this touches on considerations of student credit hours and budget pressures. He related that the Committee would like to move away from multiple departments thinking that the WID course should be the last course a student takes before graduating because that does not help the student as much as it could; opportunities to reflect upon writing do not exist when students do not have subsequent semesters to put into practice the things they learn in their WID courses. Dr. Dilger noted that some programs, such as Graphic Communication, offer a writing course very early in the major with the actual WID course as the last course; the first writing course teaches a lot of the things that a WID course would do, so it puts those issues on the table. He said that another example is ENG 299, Critical Methods of Reading and Writing, which lays the groundwork so that students can work on things throughout their major, although the actual WID course occurs during the last semester. 

Parliamentarian Kaul pointed out that the first paragraph under Expectations for WID Courses includes the sentence, “Such disciplinary expectations include knowledge about subject matter, writing processes, rhetoric, genre, and discourse community.” He noted that most people reading this may not fully understand what a “discourse community” might be. He suggested the sentence be changed to read, “Such disciplinary expectations include knowledge about subject matter and writing processes in the disciplines.” Dr. Dilger explained that, while he sees Parliamentarian Kaul’s point, the WID Committee wants departments to articulate what these things are. He suggested that the Committee might need to build a small number of definitions into the structure of the document, explaining, for example, the types of genres that are important for different fields and how they are tied to writing processes. Dr. Dilger would like to see the terminology maintained but defined. 

Chairperson Rock suggested that perhaps Faculty Senate needs to see one more iteration of the proposal. He observed there seems to be a positive feeling about what the WID Committee is trying to do but there may be a few points that need to be tweaked. He also would like to see the background research requested by Senator Romano. He suggested the document could be brought back to the next Senate meeting in two weeks. 

Senator Brice added that he would like more information about how the WID Committee plans to evaluate every department’s genres when the Committee does not include members from every department on campus. Dr. Dilger responded that the WID Committee does not plan to do so; that is why the guidelines ask that someone who can speak to the syllabus be present when WID requests are considered. The Committee will ask for departments to provide that type of information to them. Senator Brice observed that there does not seem to be an enforcement component, noting that if already-approved WID courses will no longer exist it would prevent students from graduating. 

Senator Singh recalled that Dr. Dilger spoke about two programs that are representative of what can be achieved through WID. He would like for Dr. Dilger to provide the Senate with an example of what the WID Committee is hoping to achieve. Senator Singh expressed his agreement with the Committee’s goal to see students tackle the basics earlier and then tweak those basics into discipline-based writing. He suggested that if Dr. Dilger could provide a functional example on campus, he would get a lot more traction out of the proposed changes.  

Motion: To table the proposal (Siddiqi/Brice)

NO OBJECTIONS

Chairperson Rock asked senators who might have further input on the proposal to provide that to Dr. Dilger.

IV. Old Business – None 

V. New Business – None

Motion: To adjourn (Brice)

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:07 p.m.  

					Jim Rabchuk, Senate Secretary

					Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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